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West Cheshire Children’s Trust Executive

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 28 February 2022


In attendance:

Bob Cernik – Councillor – Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C, Chair 
Razia Daniels – Councillor – Shadow Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C
Helen Brackenbury – Director, Children and Families, CW&C
Gemma Gerrish – Head of Service Children’s Social Care, CW&C

Debbie Murphy – Head of Service Education, CW&C

Zara Woodcock – Head of Service Early Help and Prevention, CW&C

Fay Quinlan - Associate Director, Strategy and Partnerships, Cheshire CCG

Cheryl Cooper – Senior Project Manager, Cheshire CCG

Gareth Wrigley – Cheshire Police

Paula StAubyn – Chair, Safeguarding Children Partnership

Rob Pullen – CWAPH
Caroline Vile - CWASH
Helen Galbraith – Vice Chancellor, University of Chester

Matt Emerson – Head of Commissioning, CW&C
David Charlton - Cheshire Education Improvement Board
Jo Vitta – Senior Project Manager, Strong Start Programme, Cheshire CCG
Heather Cattrell – Programme Lead – Strong Start Programme, Cheshire CCG
Anna Johnson - Innovation and Practice Development Lead, Children’s Services, CW&C
Kate Hodges – Programme Manager, OWOW and wider DfE Projects, CW&C
Tara Falcous – 4Foster
Sarah Blaylock – Policy Manager, CW&C

Isabel Noonan – Policy Manager, CW&C
	Item No
	Minute/Action
	Who

	1.
	Welcome, introductions and apologies

Councillor Bob Cernik, Cabinet Member for Children and Families welcomed all to the meeting. 

Apologies were noted: Mike McCann, CWASSH, Sian Jones, Business Manager, Safeguarding Children Partnership, Ian Ashworth, Director of Public Health and Claire Maidment, CWP, Starting Well.
	

	2.
	Notes of meeting held on 8 November 2021 and Matters Arising / Review of Actions

The minutes from the previous meeting held on 8 November 2021 were confirmed as a correct record.

Matters Arising:
Page 4 – Item 4: Feedback and next steps from the Trust Development Session

Action: Report back to February 2022 Trust meeting on meeting with schools Associations on model of engagement for schools in the work of the Trust.
Update on progress 28 February 2022 – Debbie Murphy reported that she had attended a joint meeting of School Headteacher Associations who had asked if the Chairs of the strategic groups could attend future meetings on a rotational basis to strengthen the dialogue between the Trust and schools. Invites will be sent out to Chairs in due course for the meetings which are every half term.
Page 7 – Item 7 – Update on Mental Health Services
Cheryl Cooper presented a plan on a page of services delivering mental health services for children and young people and their families.
Action: Members send any comments/suggestions on Plan on a Page to Cheryl Cooper

Update on progress 28 February 2022 – Cheryl reported that the document has gone out to schools, GPs and wider audience with positive feedback that it is a useful document. This is a working document so any comments/suggestions to the Plan on a page are still welcome.

Page 8 – Item 8 Healthy Weight Pathway

Action: Continue to develop Healthy Weight Pathways, including an options appraisal when hit the thresholds and what is possible for Tier 2 services (e.g. level of ask and talk to Brio).
Update on progress 28 February 2022 – No member of Public Health was able to attend the meeting

Action: Isabel Noonan agreed to follow up progress and report back at the next meeting.
Page 9 – Item 12 Any Other Business 
Helen Brackenbury via e-mail to the Trust asked the Executive to commit to engage in a mapping exercise to explore the range of existing panels across Children’s Services to look at possible duplication.
Action: Working Group to look at mapping exercise to identify range of Panels for further discussion.

Update on progress 28 February 2022 – Helen Brackenbury explained that this has been done for SEND but that more needs to be done across wider service groups.

ACTION: Helen Brackenbury follow up wider mapping exercise of range of existing Panels across Children’s Services to look at possible duplication.

	Isabel Noonan

Helen Brackenbury

	3.


	PART 1: Future Direction of Children’s Services

Our Way of Working – Update
Anna Johnson introduced Kate Hodges, new Programme Manager for OWOW and wider DfE projects and briefed the Executive on the key updates for Our Way of Working:
Risks

Sustainability continues to be a risk and how the Programme is embedded now that DfE funding has ceased. 
Multi-agency Group Supervision (MAGs) and Learning Conversations

207 Frameworks have been delivered – 97 Learning Conversations and 110 Multi-agency Group Supervisions. The breakdown of Agency requests for MAGs and Learning Conversations is evidence that the Framework is being embedded. The top three themes for referral to Frameworks has remained constant over the past two years being Parental mental health, Child mental health and School non-attendance.

Training and Development

Bespoke training is now being offered to partners such as colleges Housing Solutions and Adult Facing Services. A Joint Safeguarding Children Partnership and Community Safety Partnership Conference on Childhood Trauma and Exploitation through a Trauma Lens was held on 3 February 2002 with a guest speaker. 3 types of trauma were discussed but the majority of services reported to responding to Type 1 Trauma – that of a single incident. The Conference focussed on how to support trauma recovery. One area identified at the Conference for further work and support is that of understanding the impact of loss and grief.
Schools and Colleges

Operation Encompass, a resource to schools to respond to incidents through a Trauma Lens has been launched to over 100 schools. Work has started with the Education faculty at the University of Chester on trauma informed and reflective practice.
7C’s of our Trauma Informed Recording in Children’s Social Care
Gemma Gerrish informed the Executive that key principles of capturing trauma informed practice has been launched titled ‘7C’s of our Trauma Informed Recording in CSC’. This is aimed at driving forward and capturing trauma informed practice. The aim is to capture the lived experience of children and young people in a way that they can understand and provide consistency.
Gemma referred to the Ofsted Focussed Inspection of Children’s Social Care in December 2021 and the positive letter that had been received highlighting the work of the Trust and all partners in driving forward OWOW, including the feedback – ‘It is well understood and informs practice’.
Department for Education – Building Back Better

OWOW is supporting a wider DfE Project called Building Back Better, specifically Extra Familiar Harm and Safeguarding Infants. In addition, there is also an opportunity with DfE funding to work with the Innovation Unit to breakdown the components on how OWOW was built to record in a Manual for wider dissemination.
Action: Anna Johnson to provide an update of the DfE projects at the April meeting of the Executive.

OWOW Pledge
The Executive approved the draft Pledge to support a ‘One Service Approach’ at its meeting in November 2021. Anna Johnson shared what the Pledge will look like on the Website when launched in March and how Partners will be able to sign up to the Pledge and click onto ‘next steps’ as partners move into sustainability of OWOW.
Sustainability
Extending the approach across the wider partnership for contributions to continue to embed OWOW, including more external facing partners such as Merseyside and Cheshire CCG and Housing solutions is being pursued. From 1 April, all non-contributing partners to the programme will be charged to access training and various subscription models are being drafted as a different approach to income generation.
Helen Brackenbury supported the approach to keep the momentum of OWOW driving forward explaining the diverse funding mechanism being proposed is a balanced approach to spread the costs. Fay Quinlan confirmed that Cheshire CCG has committed to fund its contribution to OWOW for the financial year 2022/23 and whilst it transitions to the new ICB governance arrangements, subject to the passing of relevant legislation. Helen Galbraith explained that Chester University is keen to explore partnering with the OWOW Programme.
Cheshire CCG Assurance Report
Jo Vitta introduced a report to provide an update on the current progress towards implementing the Our Way of Working Programme within Cheshire Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) and its commissioned service providers. 
In the first year, there has been a strong focus on ensuring that commissioning staff within the Strong Start and Learning Disabilities and Autism Mental Health Programme Teams at Cheshire CCG have received training in the Our Way of Working model. This has ensured that the whole team understands the model and are able to embed the programme in their own work and promote the offer to other partners. 
Following this, commissioned Maternity Services have been identified as a priority area to implement the Our Way of Working Model following a delay due to Covid-19. Sessions have been booked with the three maternity providers with the aim to identify champions to take the Model into the services. A mobilisation plan is currently being developed between the Heads of Midwifery and the Strong Start Senior Project Manager to agree the details and roll-out for this programme, including key milestones for 2022/23. 


	Anna Johnson


	PART 2 – Business and Development

	4.
	Progress Report on Autism and ADHD Waiting Times
Fay Quinlan presented a Report updating the Executive on Autism and ADHD Assessment Waiting Times explaining that waiting times have been impacted by Covid-19 and lockdown restrictions. This is coupled with a general increase in referrals for Neuro Developmental services, which is not necessarily due to an increase in underlying neurodevelopmental disorders, but                   partly due to the lack of social interactions and early play development opportunities for our pre-school children during lockdown and increased parental awareness of the difficulties their child has in progressing educationally due to home schooling. All these factors together with staff shortages and sickness absence have led to an increase in waiting times to access these commissioned services.
Commissioned Service providers have continued to find innovative and alternative ways to support Autism and ADHD Assessments for children and young people and an improvement trajectory is being adopted by each provider to reduce waiting times and              to ensure a return to a NICE compliant service standard (for Autism assessment standards only) as soon as possible. For the start of the Autism diagnostic assessment process, this should be no more than 12 weeks (3 months) from referral to the autism team to first MDT appointment and for ADHD, based on NHS Constitution for England no more than 18 weeks from referral to consultant-led treatment.
Fay confirmed that the CCG is continuing to work with commissioned providers to discuss their waiting list pressures and seek assurance on their restoration and recovery plans, together with their performance trajectories to improve waiting times. The current situation and each provider’s restoration and recovery plan were shared with Inspectors in the recent SEND inspection and further Assurance updates will be provided to future Executive meetings as progress is made.
David Charlton asked if waiting times would have an impact on demand and timeliness of EHCPs. Debbie Murphy confirmed that EHCPs are delivered on a needs-based system and can be requested without a diagnosis. Timeliness of EHCPs has also been impacted by Covid-19 and increased demand but these too are on an improving trajectory.
ACTION: A further assurance report on the improving timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times be brought back to a future meeting of the Executive.
	Fay Quinlan/Jo Williams


	5.
	Foster4
Tara Falcous, Marketing and Recruitment Manager for Foster4 collaboration between Cheshire West and Chester, Halton and Warrington councils gave a presentation about the Service. The service was launched in 2018 combining the three council Fostering Services with the aim to be more visible to prospective carers. All forms of advertising and events are organised to encourage prospective foster carers to come forward to work with the Team with the aim to become foster carers. The current campaign is called ‘Home based Heroes’ and is looking to tap into the fact that more people are working from home and have more flexibility to take on the role of a foster carer. Nationally and locally there has been a reduction in the number of people coming forward willing to take on the role and Tara asked the Executive partners for help in promoting the campaign within their organisations. Tara will be contacting organisations for their Communications Lead so she can work with them to promote the campaign.
Helen Brackenbury explained that fostering children is a pull on the public purse but that it is the right thing to do to enable children to thrive and fostering within the borough is of financial benefit to the Council but also enables children to go to local schools and stay connected with extended family and friends. Gemma Gerrish reported that over the past 4 years the number of children in care has grown by 10% and the difference foster carers can make particularly to teenagers is immense. Fay Quinlan echoed the importance of local foster carers and had put the CCG contact details in the Teams Chat.
Action: Sarah Blaylock to email all the Chat details to Tara Falcous at Foster4.
	Sarah Blaylock



	6.
	Joint Commissioning Framework and update on current Commissions
Matt Emerson reiterated the need and timeliness of updating and refreshing the Joint Commissioning Framework and a group has been formed to progress this.

Lesley Brown explained that the piece of work is likely to take 6-9 months to complete and will be informed by the recent SEND Inspection. The focus will be on:
· Strategic engagement plan development

· Action plan development

· High level timeline development, and

· Identifying Key Risks

There will be a strong link at the implementation stage with the Integrated Planning Workstream which Charlotte Walton, Director of Adults Services chairs. Helen Brackenbury also suggested that raising awareness of children’s commissioning at the Place Executive led by Jennifer McGovern is important in this process.
Helen also emphasised that this review is about commissioning for the whole of the Children’s Trust and suggested that the group meet with all Chairs of the 5 Strategy Groups to ensure all are represented in the outcomes of the new Commissioning Framework.
Action: The Commissioning Group to meet with the chairs of the five Trust Strategy Groups

Action: A progress report on the development of a Joint Commissioning Framework be presented to the April meeting of the Trust Executive.

	Lesley Brown

Lesley Brown

Matt Emerson

Heather Cattrell

	6.
	Gaps in Service
Deferred until the April meeting

	

	7.
	Safeguarding Children Partnership Challenge

Paula StAubyn referred to the Thematic Review circulated with the agenda – The Non-accidental Injuries to Babies under one year old. The Report contains recommendations for partners and individual agencies at the end of each section. The SCP Practice Improvement Group will be writing to the Trust to ascertain assurance that all are aware which recommendation/actions they are accountable for.
Action: Children’s Trust to review actions required once the SCP Practice Improvement Group has made the request and a progress update on the Thematic Review be presented to the April meeting of the Executive.
Paula StAubyn reported that the SCP was seeking assurance from the Trust that they are fully sighted on the work of CiC and Care Leavers Group regarding timely Health Assessments. Helen Brackenbury explained that the CiC and Care Leavers Action Plan is a strategic priority for the Trust but has always fallen between the Trust and responsibilities of the SCP, suggesting that performance data is routinely scrutinised by the SCP whilst the corporate parenting role sits with the Trust. Gemma Gerrish, Chair of the CiC and Care Leavers Strategy Group explained that the Strategy Group has a specific focus on health and wellbeing of CiC and felt there was no problem in it sitting in both arenas. The Strategy Group would continue to drive improvement in health assessments for CiC and provide updates to the Trust through Spotlight and Mid-Year Reviews.

	Sian Jones



	8.
	Items for Health and Wellbeing Board

A report on Corporate Parenting is on the April agenda.
Consider when to take a report on the published SEND Inspection letter to HWBB.


	Gemma Gerrish

Helen Brackenbury

	9.
	Any Other Business
Sarah Blaylock advised that a workplan to spotlight the work and progress of the Strategy Groups to the Executive would be drawn up and shared with Bob Cernik and Helen Brackenbury for their approval prior to the April meeting.
	Sarah Blaylock

	10.
	Date of next meeting:
Date:     Monday 25 April 2022                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

Time:    3.00pm to 5.00pm

Venue:  MS Teams

	


Summary of Actions

	Date of Meeting
	Action required
	Progress against Action with completion date
	Lead

	22 February 2021
	Continue to monitor and present update on progress of Obesity Pathway to Children’s Trust Executive. Timeline to be drawn up for progress reporting.


	Update on Progress, 26 April 2021: 
Developing a Healthy Weight Pathway. A model pathway will be finalised by May. Key 
risk is that there are no Tier 2 or 3 services to refer overweight and obese children to. Progress will be reported at the next Executive in July. Gill Frame pointed out that as part of consultation the Pathway should be presented to the SCP when they next meet in May.
Action: Report progress of Healthy Weight Pathway CTE in July. (Public Health Team.
Update on progress 19 July 2021:

Final Healthy Weight Pathway to November Children’s Trust Executive meeting.
Update on Progress 8 November 2021:

The pathway for children and young people who have been identified as overweight or obese has been difficult to develop as there are no Tier 2 services available to support this cohort.

Action: Continue to develop Healthy Weight Pathways, including options appraisal when hit the thresholds and what is possible for Tier 2 services (e.g., level of ask and talk to Brio).
Update on progress 28 February 2022: No member of Public Health was able to attend the meeting
Action: Isabel Noonan agreed to follow up progress and report back at the next meeting.


	Helen Bromley
Public Health 
Isabel Noonan

	19 July 2021
	Debbie Murphy to meet with all Headteacher Associations in September to discuss a model of engagement for schools in the work of the Trust. Helen Brackenbury to be involved following the discussion.
	Update on Progress 8 November 2021:
Action: Report back to February 2022 Trust meeting on meeting with schools Associations on model of engagement for schools in the work of the Trust.
Update on 28 February 2022:
Update on progress 28 February 2022 – Debbie Murphy reported that she had attended a joint meeting of School Headteacher Associations who had asked if the Chairs of the Strategic groups could attend future meetings on a rotational basis to strengthen the dialogue between the Trust and schools. Invites will be sent out to Chairs in due course for the meetings which are every half term.
	Debbie Murphy

	8 November 2021
	Update on Autism and ADHD Waiting times
	Update on progress 8 November 2021:
Action: Receive an update on progress at the next Executive meeting.

Update on progress 28 February 2022:

A progress report was received.
ACTION: A further assurance report on the improving timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times be brought back to a future meeting of the Executive.


	Fay Quinlan/Jo Williams

	8 November 2021
	Update on Mental Health Services
	Update on Progress 8 November 2021:

Action: Members send any comments / suggestions on Plan on a Page to Cheryl Cooper.
Update on progress 28 February 2022 – Cheryl reported that the document has gone out to schools and GPs and wider audience with positive feedback that it is a useful document. This is a working document so any comments/suggestions to the Plan on a page are still welcome.


	Cheryl Cooper

	8 November 2021
	Action: Further Assurance Reports on embedding Our Way of Working from other Partners would be considered at future meetings of the Trust Executive.

Action: A summary of the Assurance Report on embedding Our Way of Working in the LA would form a Members briefing.
	Update on progress 28 February 2022 – Anna Johnson is arranging a Members Briefing on the assurance Report on embedding Our Way of Working in the LA.
	Anna Johnson

	8 November 2021
	Action: To bring a progress update on Joint Commissioning to the next meeting of the Children’s Trust Executive.

	Update on progress 28 February 2022:
Action: Commissioning Group meet with the chairs of the five Trust Strategy Groups

Action: A progress report on the development of a Joint Commissioning Framework be presented to the April meeting of the Trust Executive.

	Lesley Brown

Matt Emmerson

Lesley Brown

Matt Emmerson

Heather Cattrell



	8 November 2021
	Action: Working Group to look at mapping exercise to identify range of Panels for further discussion.

	Update on progress 28 February 2022 – Helen Brackenbury explained that this has been done for SEND but that more needs to be done across wider service groups.

ACTION: Helen Brackenbury follow up wider mapping exercise of range of existing Panels across Children’s Services to look at possible duplication.

	Helen Brackenbury

	28 February 2022
	Action: Anna Johnson to provide an update of the DfE projects at the April meeting of the Executive.
	
	Anna Johnson

	28 February 2022
	Action: Children’s Trust review actions required once the SCP Practice Improvement Group has made the request and a progress update on the Thematic Review be presented to the April meeting of the Executive.


	
	Sian Jones
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